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Professor Russell Escourt ‘Sam’ Luxton passed away on Friday 24 May 2013. He was a truly 
remarkable person, whose contributions, especially to the University of Adelaide, the State of 
South Australia and to the nation, can only be described as “immense”. Sam had a larger than 
life persona with a comic sense of humour, combining dignity with a down-to-earth humanity. 
He was driven by a passionate desire to make a difference in the world and was respected as 
much for his personal qualities as for his professional contributions. Sam is survived by his 
sister Jean (Nean), wife Jeanie, sons Daniel and Ben to his first wife Rosemary, and by their 
partners and families as a much loved and respected brother, husband, father, and grandfather 
to Ethan and Raphael. 
 
Russell Luxton was born on February 3rd, 1933 at Rockhampton, Queensland, later moving 
to Melbourne with his parents to be educated at Geelong Grammar School. It was there that 
his cricket prowess earned him the nickname ‘Sam’, after Sam Loxton, OBE, of Sir Donald 
Bradman’s national team, “The Invincibles”. These skills would re-emerge from time-to-time 
as a faculty member at both Sydney and Adelaide, where he was seen to unerringly “bowl” 
pieces of screwed up paper into paper bins and, later, hitting a ball around with his 
grandchildren. He gained a Bachelor of Mechanical Engineering with Honours from The 
University of Adelaide, whilst also continuing to shine on the University cricket team, and 
serving as President of the A.U. Engineering Society and as Treasurer of the S.R.C., 
Footlights and Dramatic Societies. His sense of fun manifested in a Prosh Day prank, in 
which the city awoke to find large foot-prints “climbing” up the outside of Bonython Hall 
Tower! Sam then moved to Northumberland and later London, first to gain some engineering 
experience in industry and then to undertake his PhD in Aeronautical Engineering at Queen 
Mary College, the University of London. In 1960 he completed his thesis entitled “An 
investigation of drag and heat transfer effects at high speeds”. Sam returned to Australia to 
take a position at the University of Sydney, where he progressed from lecturer to Associate 
Professor over the next 14 years. During a visit to family in Adelaide in January 1962, his 
passion for engineering excellence led to the purchase of a 1929 Rolls Royce, which became 
the only form of transport for the return journey to Sydney. The Rolls was to subsequently 
make several further return journeys between Sydney and Adelaide, before becoming a life-
long restoration project.    
 



Sam’s joint passion for fundamental science and engineering innovation were both evident at 
the University of Sydney. Not only did he publish a paper in Nature on the role played by the 
Coriolis force, along with a body of work on boundary layers, heat transfer and noise control, 
he also published a patent on noise control and undertook numerous consultancies to industry. 
This union between the core planks of science and engineering was to become a hallmark of 
his career. Whilst at Sydney, Sam revealed his sense of social justice through a program he 
set up to support students who were conscientious objectors to their conscription into the 
Vietnam War. He would often be seen taking his two dogs, Poo Bah and Perditer, for a run 
during lunch-time. During this period, Sam also visited the Indian Institute of Science, 
Bangalore, funded by a Leverhulme Fellowship (1970) later returning with his family while 
on sabbatical in 1976. 
 
In 1974 Sam Luxton was appointed to the Chair of Mechanical Engineering in his Alma 
Mater.  He was to serve there both as Head of School (74-79, 88-91) and as Dean of the 
Faculty (78-81). He retained his position as Chair until his retirement in 1999, when he was 
appointed Professor Emeritus. Professor Luxton’s move to Adelaide coincided with the 
OPEC oil embargo, which sharpened the focus of his career to address the global challenge 
for clean, sustainable and efficient energy.  As consultant to the Australian Science & 
Technology Council he drafted the 1977 Council's Report to the Prime Minister on 
Australia's needs and skills base to achieve energy self-sufficiency expeditiously. A key 
recommendation was the establishment of a National Energy Research, Development & 
Demonstration Council (NERDDC), which was the precursor to the current Clean Energy 
Council and the Australian Renewable Energy Agency.  He subsequently served on the 
NERDDC Council and chaired the Standing Committee responsible for energy use in 
industry, in motor vehicles, and in buildings.   
 
His passion for clean energy was to drive him to establish two leading research programs in 
Adelaide’s School of Mechanical Engineering, one in combustion and the other in air 
conditioning. Both of these programs led to a family of publications and patents that spawned 
multi-million dollar exports for Australian industry from award-winning and innovative 
technologies. Both the “Gyro-them” low NOx kiln burner and the burner used in the Sydney 
Olympic Relay Torch were developed during this period. Both also remain as key technology 
platforms for Adelaide company, FCT. It was during a meeting with the Sydney Organising 
Committee for the Olympic Games that Sam spoke the words that have become enshrined in 
local mythology “Sure, we can make that thing burn under water!”, encapsulating both his 
love for a difficult challenge and his confidence in himself and his team to meet it.  The fruits 
of the air conditioning program included both the “Shaw” method for dehumidification 
(which has proved especially useful in tropical climates) and the family of innovative air 
conditioning technologies commercialised by spin-off company Dadanco, on whose board 
Sam was an active member for many years. Sam also jointly established the long-standing 
partnership in combustion research between the Schools of Mechanical and Chemical 
Engineering by joining their combustion programs to form the Turbulence, Energy and 
Combustion Group, which was the origin of the current Centre for Energy Technology. His 
drive to implement novel technologies is also evident in the key role he played in the 
formative years of Luminis Pty. Ltd, the first commercial arm of the University and 
predecessor to Adelaide Research and Innovation, serving as a board member from 1989 
until his retirement. 
 



Professor Luxton’s contribution to engineering education has been outstanding, both as a 
faculty member and beyond. Sam was a gifted communicator who could bring understanding 
to all ages, whether his own or other young children, students, ambassadors, or bureaucrats. 
His students were enthralled as he danced around the lecture theatre, “tripping” with an 
imaginary boundary layer over a trip wire or spinning his arms in a vortex propagating from 
a swirl generator. He taught almost every course in the School during his tenure at Adelaide, 
with his lectures always being among the most popular in the School. Sam made Zen and the 
Art of Motorcycle Maintenance required reading for all first year engineering students, 
hoping it would become a metaphor for their future engineering lives – not following 
established routes, but instead listening for and being open to alternative paths. He was 
renowned for thinking outside the box. For the Institution of Engineers Australia, Sam served 
as Leader of the Accreditation Panel for Mechanical Engineering Courses 1974-1980 and on 
its Board of Examiners 1978-86. He was on the National Committee on Thermodynamics 
and Fluid Mechanics 1963-78, including as chair in 1973 and 1974. In addition, he was on 
the external review committees for the mechanical engineering departments at the University 
of Melbourne (1987) and the University of New South Wales (1989). Further afield Sam led 
the NOOSR/COPQ delegation to assess educational standards in Korea, Republic of China 
(Taiwan) and Hong Kong, April 1989. Nevertheless, perhaps his most lasting legacy is in the 
lives of the many people he tutored, mentored, inspired and worked with over his long and 
illustrious career, especially in the family of PhD candidates that he supervised. He taught 
them not only the engineering tools of research, but also the ability to think critically, to 
broaden their focus to see the big picture, and  the importance of phrasing language 
efficiently, whether a lecture, a commercial pitch, an academic paper, a stage play or a poem, 
to best take their audience on a journey to understanding.  
 
Professor Luxton established many friendships with colleagues through his activities on the 
national and international stage, from whom tributes have poured in since his passing. He 
served on the state and national committees of the Australian Academy of Technological 
Sciences and Engineering, including as chair and councillor of the SA branch (1988-91). He 
was a national councillor for the Society of Automotive Engineers, Australasia (1981-94). He 
participated actively in many international conferences in the thermal-fluids field, bringing to 
Adelaide the Australasian Fluid Mechanics Conference and the ANZ section of the 
Combustion Institute. He was a regular participant of the Asian Congress of Fluid Mechanics 
and was active in the USA and in Europe through professional organizations including the 
American Institute of Astronautics and Aeronautics and the American Society of Heating, 
Refrigerating & Air-Conditioning Engineers.  
 
Sam was also supportive of staff of the School who chose to pursue humanitarian endeavours. 
He served as External Advisor to Mechanical Engineering Department of the Papua New 
Guinea University of Technology, Lae (1981-89), and as an honorary consultant to Crippled 
Children’s Association on Rehabilitation Engineering & Management, 1976. Furthermore, it 
was largely through Sam’s efforts that the Sir Ross and Sir Keith Smith Fund was established, 
which provides funds to support research and education in the fields of aeronautics and 
astronautics in South Australia for South Australians. 
  
Professor Luxton’s many honours include the George Julius Medal of the IEAust (shared, 
1979), the Albert Ludgate Award of SAE, Australasia (shared, 1983), the AGM Michell 
Award of the Institution of Engineers, Australia (1986) and the Clunies Ross National 
Science and Technology Award (1997).  
 
Sam was a great orator, a brilliant communicator and an inspiring leader. He was also a 
painter, with a love of classical music and literature. Gödel, Escher, Bach: An Eternal 



Golden Braid, which expounds concepts fundamental to mathematics, symmetry, and 
intelligence, was always prominent in his office. Sam’s final years required great inner 
strength, as he struggled with Alzheimer’s disease, supported lovingly by his wife Jeanie and 
family. He will perhaps be most strongly remembered for his twinkling eye, impetuous smile, 
boundless enthusiasm and unconditional warmth to everyone with whom he interacted, 
which led to many long-standing friendships.  
 
 
Date:   05 June 2013. 


